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HONITON TOWN COUNCIL
Agenda & Corresponding papers
Minutes of a Meeting of the Town Council held at the Town Council Offices on 

Monday 10 September 2012

Present

St Michael’s Ward




St Paul’s Ward

Cllr David Foster (Chair)




Cllr Vivienne Ash
Cllr Nick Cornwell




Cllr Les Bayliss
Cllr Sharon Pavey




Cllr Roy Coombs
Cllr John Taylor





Cllr Peter Corke







Cllr Marianne Harman








Cllr Vera Howard







Cllr Les Lunt








Cllr Liz Tirard







Cllr John Zarczynski

In Attendance

Cllr John O’Leary



East Devon District Council

Cllr Sara Randall Johnson


Devon County Council

Cllr Phil Twiss




East Devon District Council

Town Clerk

Apologies received from Cllr Diviani DCC
12/148
To receive apologies for absence
Cllrs Allen (P); Elliot (A/L); Groves (P); Halse (A/L); Lunt (A/L); Whitlock (P)
12/149
To receive declarations of interest

Cllr Ash – Beehive Community Complex (P) – Trustee of Friends of the Beehive
Cllr Harman – Beehive Community Complex (P) – Member of Friends of the Beehive

Cllr Pavey – Beehive Community Complex (P) – Member of Friends of the Beehive

12/150
Minutes of meeting held 13 August 2012 

The minutes, having previously been circulated, were approved and signed by the Chairman as a true record.

The Chairman declared the meeting out of session

12/151
Police Report
The Clerk reported that, due to recent changes in staffing at Honiton Police, no officer was available to present the report but that this would not be an issue for future meetings. A report on Honiton crime figures had been tabled for all Members. 

Cllr Pavey raised the question on the ongoing failure of the Battishorne Way warning signs near the nature reserve, which had been a particular problem during the summer holidays. The Clerk advised that both she and the Police had reported this to Devon County Council but received no response; she suggested that Cllr Pavey meet with the County officer the following day when he would be available in Honiton for queries. 

Members discussed the Police report and registered their concern about the lack of information. The Clerk was instructed to request that the Police report in future was more detailed, similar to reports given to the Local Action Group. 

12/152
Ward Members

Cllr Twiss outlined the procedures relating to the recent planning application for East View and confirmed that he had been the only Member of the Planning Inspections Committee that had voted against the application, which had therefore been carried. He confirmed that the developer had given an undertaking for £30,000 to be used for green spaces and that this had now been agreed to be ringfenced for Honiton and that some or all of it should be used for the provision of allotments if it were shown that Honiton were under-provisioned. Cllrs Twiss, Halse and Allen together with the Town Council would be involved in the consultation on the use of the £30,000.
Cllr Foster advised that the Town Council was now actively looking to purchase land for allotments and that this funding would be very welcome. 

Cllr Tirard advised that the Town Council had written to East Devon District Council asking for confirmation of the policy only to consider open spaces large enough for dog exercise and children’s play. It was recognised that there was nowhere in Honiton that would meet this remit and that dogs were currently banned from children’s playfields. No response had been received to date.
Cllr Pavey asked when kerbside cardboard recycling would be starting. Cllr Twiss confirmed that negotiations on next year’s budget had started and he was fighting for improvements to kerbside collections to be included. The budget would be set in February 2013.

Cllr Ash asked what outcomes had been achieved following the report from the Culture Task and Finish Forum and was advised that Cllr O’Leary was in a better position to respond.

Cllr Twiss left the meeting

Cllr O’Leary advised that the Cabinet had set up an Arts &Culture Forum to look after the District’s cultural interests, including the Thelma Hulbert Gallery. It was therefore likely that the initial advisory committee at the Gallery would become a “Friends of” group. The purpose of the Forum would be for the District to be in more control of the workings of the arts assets to make them more successful. He confirmed that the request for an Arts Development Officer post had been rejected. It was agreed to write to Cllr Twiss asking for Town Council representation on the Forum. 

In response to a question from Cllr Ash, Cllr O’Leary confirmed that the sports strategy development had been postponed. 
Cllr Randall Johnson reported that the County Health and Wellbeing Scrutiny report had been presented to Cabinet, which had agreed to support community hospitals and MIUs. They would be informing the NHS that they wished to continue these services as valuable assets, which was good news for Honiton. 

Cllr Randall Johnson drew attention to changes in the Local Government Department following the recent Government reshuffle.

In response to a question from Cllr Pavey, Cllr Randall Johnson would find out what plans the County Council had to support Sexual Health Week in September and report back. 

Cllrs O’Leary and Randall Johnson left the meeting

12/153
Public Questions

The Clerk reported that no questions had been received.

The Chairman declared the meeting back in session

12/154
Mayor’s Questions and Announcements

The Mayor advised that he had been approached by the media to comment on the very sad news of the death of a young girl from the Honiton area (who was a pupil at Upottery Primary School) at a Cornish steam fair at the weekend. Members expressed their deep sadness at the news and sent their condolences to the girl’s foster family. 
The Mayor reported that he had attended Honiton Show, which had been a great success. He thanked all the councillors and staff who had attended, especially those who had organised the stand.

He reported that he had been approached to give help to another town to help establish a market and the Clerk advised that this had happened on a number of occasions, in recognition of the success of the Honiton town centre and market. 

The Mayor had attended the Justice Bus, organised by Christian Aid, which had visited Honiton to raise awareness of tax injustices. 

The Mayor had accompanied the Town Crier to a contest at Newton Abbot. 

The Mayor reminded Members of the launch of the book on Juanita Phillips, which would be taking place at the Methodist Church on Wednesday. All councillors were invited to attend. 

12/155
Members’ Special Responsibilities

Cllr Zarczynski – Parking Concerns
Cllr Zarczynski advised that, following many complaints from residents in the Streamers Meadows area, he had organised a site visit with Devon County Council, which would take place the following day. An appeal for more information from residents had been put in the local media. Cllr Harman asked that the site visit also took account of the problems on Millhead Road.

Cllr Zarczynski – Charter Day 

Cllr Zarczynski reported that he had chaired the recent meeting, in the absence of Cllr Whitlock. The committee had reflected on the recent Charter Day and looked at ways to improve and resolve issues. In particular they had experienced problems with temporary signs being removed and with toilets not being clearly identified. The committee would be discussing both these problems with Devon County Council for next year. 

Cllr Corke – Honiton Festival
Cllr Corke reported that he had attended the recent Festival committee meeting; members were very pleased with the progress being made on The Beehive, where they were looking forward to holding some of their concerts. 

Cllr Corke – Honiton Community Cinema

Cllr Corke advised that the Community Cinema would be celebrating its first anniversary in September and the Mayor would be attending the showing of the film. It had also been agreed to run a matinee on this occasion in addition to the evening showing.
Cllr Harman – Young Person Liaison
Cllr Harman reported that she had attended the Munch & Lunch event at the Children’s Centre; this had been particularly useful in meeting with local practitioners.

Cllr Harman – Parishes Together Funding

Cllr Harman advised that she and Cllr Pavey had recently met with a representative from the youth service to discuss the Parishes Together Funding and a meeting had now been arranged for 17 September for groups involved in youth to discuss ideas for the use of the funding.

Cllr Harman – East Devon Workshop

Cllr Harman advised that she would be representing the Council at the Working Together for the Future of East Devon event and had put forward a short case study on the street market as an example of good practice in Honiton. 

Cllr Ash – Honiton Development Trust

Cllr Ash reported that East Devon District Council had postponed the development of the Sports Strategy until the new year and that it should be noted that the new pitches were dependent on the strategy in order to access funding. 

Cllr Ash – Thelma Hulbert Gallery

Cllr Ash expressed her concern about the recent decision by EDDC Cabinet not to adopt the recommendation re the future of the Gallery. She asked that the Town Council continue to support the Gallery.

Cllr Coombs – Invasive Plants

Cllr Coombs outlined current concerns regarding Himalayan Balsam, Japanese Knotweed and Giant Knotweed. He had recently met with the A30 contractors to discuss the problem of Balsam and identify the appropriate boundaries of responsibility. 
It was noted that there was no longer any Himalayan Balsam in the River Gissage as this had been dealt with by EDDC but a problem existed in Tunnel Lane, where no action was being taken by a landowner and the seeds were spreading. It was agreed that the problem should be referred to the River Otter Project, which was set up in association with the Environment Agency. 

Cllr Taylor reminded Members that the recent decision by Devon County Council not to cut verges as frequently as previously was exacerbating the problem. 

Cllr Pavey – Transition Town

Cllr Pavey reported that the Transition Town group was planning a celebration of its first year of operation.
Cllr Pavey – Cycling

Cll Pavey reported that a public meeting would be held at the Town Council on 12 September to encourage cycling.
Cllr Pavey – Library

Cllr Pavey advised that she had attended the first meeting of the Friends of the Library, attended by 18 members of the public, and had joined the committee.
Cllr Pavey – Allotments

Cllr Pavey welcomed the good news regarding funding for allotments reported by Cllr Twiss. She also drew attention to a new Government guide “Space for Food Growing” which she was discussing with Cllr Coombs and the Deputy Clerk. They were also reviewing all the sites identified to date. 
Cllr Pavey – Recycling

Cllr Pavey reminded councillors that Streetscene would be available at Lace Walk on 18 September. She also advised that a further Waste Not Want Not event would be held at the Mackarness Hall on 22 September. 
The Mayor thanked all Members for their input and welcomed the level of work being done by councillors with a range of organisations. 

12/156
Correspondence
Correspondence received from 13 August to 4 September 2012

East Devon District Council
1. The Knowledge issues 13, 14, 15

2. Forward Plan to 31 December 2012

Other

3. Junk Mail – Newsletter of Devon Community Recycling and Community Composting Network Issue 10

4. Grant response form from Relate Exeter & District

5. Notification of Devon & Cornwall Rough Sleepers Partnership (posters displayed on noticeboards)

6. Thelma Hulbert Gallery exhibition – Mother Love – 22 September to 27 October

7. Agenda and papers for Local Action Group Meeting 13 September
Late Correspondence received from 4-10 September 2012
Government
a) Notification from Boundary Commission for England re publication of revised proposals for new Parliamentary constituency boundaries (full documentation held by Town Council for public)
Devon County Council

b) Notification of Your Community Your Choice meetings to be led by Cllr John Hart. Honiton date : Mackarness Hall 23 November 6.30pm
East Devon District Council

c) The Knowledge Issue 16

Other

d) Notification from the Audit Commission that the Town Council’s accounts to 31 March 2012 have been successfully audited with no outstanding queries
e) Local Councils Update September 2012 including reports on :
i. Multi million package of support to revive the country’s high streets. NB This is additional to the Portas Pilots
ii. The consultation taking place by the Government on options for changing the system of listed building consents in line with its commitment to take forward the recommendations of the Penfold review of non-planning consents. The aim of the changes is to simplify the LBC system by reducing the circumstances in which LBC is required and the level of information applicants are required to submit. Only one month was allowed for the responses and the period closed on 23 August.
iii. Paths for Communities : a £2m funding scheme set up o develop and enhance the network of Public Rights of Way in England in order o deliver benefits to rural areas. Local community partnerships are eligible to bid to Natural England for funds.
iv. A new vision for national trails : proposal that responsibility for the 13 national trails in England will be passed to local partnerships if new Government plans for the management are put in place, posing an enormous risk that the quality of the trails will drop drastically
v. Consultation on Section 106 agreements has been launched and proposes to amend the Town and Country Planning Regulations 1992. The consultation proposes giving developers the option to ask councils to renegotiate Section 106 obligations if they were agreed prior to April 2012. This is part of the Government’s proposals to help boost development. 
f) Twentyfourseven newsletter of the South Western Ambulance Service Edition 15
g) Village Green including article on Affordable Housing in East Devon (Uplyme and Woodbury)
h) LCR Magazine Autumn 2012 including articles on :
i. Neighbourhood Planning
ii. Flood Planning
iii. Living Street policy and research co-ordinaor on how local councils can be at the forefront of creating attractive streets
i) SLCC Journal September 2012 including articles on :
i. Neighbourhood Planning
ii. Local Councils and Social Media
j) The Clerk Magazine including articles on :

i. Digital mapping service available free from Ordnance Survey
ii. Local Markets – Case Studies

iii. Renewable Energy – Case Studies

k) Clerks & Councils Direct September 2012

The Mayor congratulated the Clerk on the successful audit completion (item d)

It was agreed that item e(v) should be considered by the Planning Committee

It was agreed that items e(i) and h(iii) should be raised at the Marketing Group 

It was agreed that the article on Flood Planning in item h(ii) should be forwarded to Cllr Bayliss for the Risk & Emergency Working Group

Members raised concerns about recent reports of changes to planning policies but the Mayor advised that the Clerk and Deputy Clerk were awaiting full details from the Government before re-scheduling the planned training.

Members raised concerns about the friction between the aims of the Localism Bill and the emerging policies from Government and other local authorities. It was agreed that the Clerk should write to the MP asking for a meeting to discuss this issue.

12/157
Beehive Steering Group
The minutes of the Steering Group held 10 August 2012, having been circulated, were noted. In response to a question, Cllr Cornwell advised that the tender date had been agreed taking into account the advice of the specialist information from the Design Team and that the Town Councillors and Clerk had expressed their dissatisfaction about delays. It was however agreed that details needed to be correct before going to tender to avoid future costs and delays. 
The Clerk outlined her reasons for recommending the Council register for VAT to ensure full recovery of tax on the build. IT WAS RESOLVED that the Council should register for VAT but that consideration should be given to setting up a separate company to protect the interests of the street market. 
12/158
Definitive Map Review
Cllr Coombs had circulated a draft Statement of Case for submission to the Planning Inspectorate with regard to FPs 26 and 10 (Definitive Map Modification Order 2011). He outlined the issues involved. IT WAS RESOLVED to adopt the Statement of Case and submit it on behalf of the Town Council.

The Council thanked Cllr Coombs for all the work he had done on this and similar issues over the past few months. 

12/159
Millennium Green
IT WAS RESOLVED that Cllr Lunt be appointed to represent the Town Council on liaison with the Millennium Green.
12/160
Close of Meeting

The Chairman closed the meeting at 8.35pm.

Signed Chair

8 October 2012


